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Appeal from an order of the Supreme Court, Onondaga County
(Anthony J. Paris, J.), entered February 1, 2017.  The order, insofar
as appealed from, denied the motion of defendant Crouse Hospital for
summary judgment dismissing the complaint against it.  

It is hereby ORDERED that the order insofar as appealed from is
unanimously reversed on the law without costs, the motion of defendant
Crouse Hospital is granted and the complaint against it is dismissed. 

Memorandum:  In this medical malpractice action, defendant Crouse
Hospital (hospital) appeals from an order that, inter alia, denied its
motion for summary judgment dismissing the complaint against it.  We
agree with the hospital that Supreme Court should have granted the
motion.  

It is well settled that “ ‘[a] plaintiff cannot defeat an
otherwise proper motion for summary judgment by asserting a new theory
of liability for negligence for the first time in opposition to the
motion’ ” (Marchetti v East Rochester Cent. Sch. Dist., 26 AD3d 881,
881 [4th Dept 2006]; see Darrisaw v Strong Mem. Hosp., 74 AD3d 1769,
1770 [4th Dept 2010], affd 16 NY3d 729 [2011]).  Here, the complaint
alleged, inter alia, negligence on the part of the hospital’s
“employees, agents, apparent agents, independent contractors and/or
staff members,” none of whom was sued by plaintiff.  The complaint
also alleged a theory of vicarious liability against the hospital.  

In its demand for a bill of particulars, the hospital asked
plaintiff to identify the employee or employees whose actions
allegedly gave rise to the hospital’s vicarious liability. 
Plaintiff’s bill of particulars identified one of the other
defendants, a physician in private practice who merely had privileges
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at the hospital (physician defendant), as the person whose actions
gave rise to the hospital’s vicarious liability.  The bill of
particulars did not allege that the hospital was vicariously liable
for anyone else’s actions, nor did it specifically allege that any of
the hospital’s nurses were negligent.  

Following discovery, the hospital moved for summary judgment
dismissing the complaint against it, contending that the physician
defendant was not its employee and that the hospital therefore could
not be held vicariously liable for his alleged negligence.  In
opposing the motion, plaintiff did not address the hospital’s
contention with respect to the physician defendant’s employment status
and instead argued for the first time that two of the hospital’s
nurses were negligent and that the hospital was vicariously liable for
their actions.  In our view, that is a new theory of recovery and thus
could not be used by plaintiff to defeat the hospital’s motion (see
Darrisaw, 74 AD3d at 1770).  We note that plaintiff did not move to
amend the bill of particulars to allege that the hospital was
vicariously liable for the nurses’ negligence.  Inasmuch as plaintiff
did not dispute that the hospital was not vicariously liable for the
alleged negligence of the physician defendant, there was no basis to
deny the motion, which we now grant. 
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